Licensing Act Sub Committee Hearing

11 December 2012
	Members of the Panel:
	Councillors Morris (Chair), Gibbon and Tempest

	Application Premises: 
	New Premise Licence - Vicky’s Convenience Store

	Officers present:
	Sylvia Pinkney, Public Protection Manager 

Tony Macnab, Solicitor

Leanne Purdy, Legal Support Clerk
Rachael White, Democratic Services Officer

	Applicant:
	Mr Suvaissan Savarimuthu represented by Jane Gilliead

	Objectors:
	Councillors Richardson and Simmons, Mr and Mrs Jervis, Margaret Harrington, Susan Gaffney and Mr Squirrel 

	Decision:

	The Licensing Sub-Committee considered an application from Mr Suvaisaan Savarimuthu for a premises licence for the sale of alcohol in respect of premises at 36 Mulgrave Road.
The Licensing authority received objections from the police and members of the public relating to all four of the licensing objectives.

The applicant through his representative stated that he understands his responsibilities under the Licensing Act and has agreed to conditions required by Trading Standards relating to CCTV and steps to prevent the underage sale of alcohol. The applicant and his wife will run the premises and will both live on the premises. He will be the DPS and his wife will be trained to be a personal licence holder. The applicant is very keen to work with the authorities and to over come any issues and will maintain the licensing objectives.

The police objections were received from Sergeant Halliday who is Sergeant for the South and Central Neighbourhood Policing Team.

Sergeant Halliday stated that the premises are situated in Victoria Ward which is one of the busiest policing wards and that there is a major potential to attract anti-social behaviour. The premises are on a street corner and not surrounded by other stores and are in a quiet location in close proximity to residential homes. He stated that the premises may attract young people as it is more secluded and that young people may target the store and pressurise residents into purchasing alcohol for them. If the licence is granted it is likely that the residents would be affected by noise made by persons using and loitering near to the store.

Sergeant Halliday stated that off licences are at risk of crime and that customers using the store are at risk.
Sergeant Halliday stated that in respect of the licensing objective relating to the protection of children from harm that as the premises are on a street corner in a much quieter location to similar outlets younger people could target the store for the purchase of alcohol.

Mr Westhorp, owner of a nearby convenience store, put forward his objections to the application. His premises has a licence but he has chosen to close at 7.30pm on Wednesdays and Saturdays and at 7.00pm on all remaining week nights and 1.00pm on Sundays. He stated that he had opened his premises later for a period of two weeks but that trouble had taken place. Mr Westhorp stated that if the premises were granted a licence a lot of public nuisance and disorder would return due to an increased attraction from younger elements of the public to congregate in the area. Mr Westhorp stated that if a premises is under staffed people will take advantage of that.

Ward Councillors Simmons and Richardson put forward objections on behalf of local residents. Councillor Simmons stated that the main concern is crime and the fear of crime if the premises was granted a licence. He stated that crime has reduced due to previous licensed premises, Victoria Wines, closing down some years ago. Councillor Simmons stated that there had been a lot of crime and petty crime.
Councillor Richardson stated that he had been a councillor for this area 28 years and saw an increase in crime when Victoria Wines was open. He stated that this area was a quiet one which is now under control and is concerned if the application was granted.

Mrs Jervis, a local resident, gave evidence. She had organised a petition against the granting of a licence. She spoke on her own behalf and on behalf of the signatories. She stated that she had lived in the area for 15 years and over the years there had been a lot of crime and disorder including damage to her wall by drunken teenagers and damage to the flat roof of her shed. She stated that if the application was granted there would be an increase in anti-social behaviour.

Margaret Harrington, a local resident, who had signed a petition objecting on the basis that since Victoria Wines closed down things had got better and that she didn’t want the area to go back to how it was before. She stated that when Victoria Wines was open her daughter had been approached by youths wanting her to buy alcohol for them and when she refused they threatened to break her windows. 

Susan Gaffney, who lives next door to the premises, put forward her objection concerning youths likely to be hanging around outside the premises asking people to get alcohol for them. She stated that she is receiving treatment for cancer and is settled in her home and doesn’t want to have to move.
In summing up the applicant representative stated that the premises would be run in the correct manner and will fit within the area. The applicant will deal with any issues on an ongoing basis and will work with people to combat these. If granted the licensing objectives will be promoted. 

The Licensing Sub-Committee considered the application and representations put forward by the applicant and the evidence that was presented to it by the police and the members of the public who had objected. 

The Licensing Sub-Committee considered that the police’s evidence that the licensing objectives would be undermined if the application was granted to be convincing. 

In addition the members of the public gave evidence that there had been problems with anti-social behaviour in the past when a nearby premises held a licence and found this evidence to be convincing.

The Licensing Sub-Committee accepted this evidence and considered that a lot of the problems that local residents had suffered in the past would return if the application was granted. 

The Licensing Sub-Committee considered that the licensing objectives would not be promoted if the application was granted and further, that they could not impose any conditions which would enable the licensing objectives to be promoted.

The Licensing Sub-Committee therefore refuse the application as they consider that this is the appropriate step to take for the promotion of the licensing objectives.
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